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Abstract: The aim of the study is to evaluate the efficacy of  Modular EFL Curriculum and its dimensions from  students 
and instructors perspectives in PAU The School of Foreign Languages. The sample consists of 25 second year prep class 
students and volunteer 15 instructors. The qualitative method is used to collect the data. According to results, the students 
and the instructors  indicate that this new system contribute the teaching quality a lot in school and should be used in the 
following years after being revised.  
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I. INTRODUCTION 
 
In the 21 century, the rapid economic, social and 
technological changes resulted from globalization 
requires the radical changes in the field of education. 
It makes it easier for all nations to adapt a common 
language to keep up with these changes. 
Oğuz(2001:141) states that the integration effort leads 
all nations through a common language at the level of 
international relations, for this reason, teaching of 
foreign language becomes an important element not 
only in the educational programmes of the nations but 
also to detect the level of these programmes, 
especially  inevitable for university students. 
 
According to Karakuş (2013) the foreign language 
teaching is applied in every level of formal education 
from nursery to university education but the desired 
effective results are not provided. The English 
teaching in high schools becomes inefficient because 
of the fact that the prep classes in high schools were 
abolished and this pocess was spread into 4 years and 
the students do not give necessary care to English but 
the other lessons in order to enroll a university. The 
students can not get sufficient level of English when 
they graduate from high schools except from those 
who got an education in a few high schools giving 
adequate importance to language education. This 
situation means that the responsibility  of language 
teaching is left to universities and it increases the 
importance of prep classes at universities. 
 
Despite the importance attached to preparatory 
English programs in Turkey to bring university 
students up to an adequate level in terms of English 
and to help students use English internationally in 
various fields (Toker, 1999), the preparatory school 
programs have many problems  asthe universities 
dealing with such different problems as time, place, 
technology have to determine goals to train graduates 
who know foreign language and try different 
educational models in order to reach these goals more 
effectively and faster (Öztürk, 2014). 
 

Module can be defined as “the meaningful small part 
of a whole.” In education, it is a learning element 
which shows the desired learning goals in a 
behavioristic way, determines the necessary actions 
to achieve them, gives opportunity to control the level 
of reaching the goal, carrying the feature of being 
used effectively in teaching the individulas who are in 
different learning conditions, and has an integrity in 
itself (Aklan, 1989: 15). From this definition it can be 
said that module can give the individual a chance to 
learn by themselves. 
 
Dubin  ve  Olshtain  (1986), state that modular 
system is one of the most common methods used to 
design language teaching programmes. Modular 
education programmes are the ones which have been 
come forward in most of colleges in our country for 
foreign language teaching in addition to vacational 
and technical education (AÜHO,  2014;  BÜYDY, 
 2014;  DEÜYDY,  2014;  GÜYDY,  2014; 
 İEÜYDY,  2014;  İSZÜDO,   2014;  TEDÜ‐ İDO, 
 2014;  TOBB  ETÜ‐ YDB,  2014;  YÜYDY, 
 2014). The modular language education programmes 
having been applied in some foundation universities 
and some private language schools for some time are 
now being adapted in public universities(Öztürk, 
2014). 
 
When the literature is searched, it is seen that  the 
problem of foreign language teaching and learning in 
our country still exists and the scientific studies on 
the field are limited in terms of content and and data 
sources. Also, the studies on modular systems in 
Turkey are mostly related to vocational and technical 
schools (www.yok.gov.tr).  As this study is mainly 
focused on the perceptions of the output of the 
process, namely, students, and emerged from not only 
the students’ perceptions but also those of teachers. it 
can be claimed that it will be a great source on the 
development of the modular education programmes 
in college prep classes in Turkey and lead and guide 
to the new studies. 

 
In the light of information above, the purpose of the 
study was to determine the perceptions of students 
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and instructors on modular teaching programme and 
its dimensions applied in PAÜ School of Foreign 
Languages. For this purpose, four basic research 
questions were developed:  

1) What are the second year students’ 
perceptions related to the dimensions of 
modular EFL curriculum? 

2) What are instructors’ perceptions related to 
the dimensions of modular EFL curriculum? 

 
II. METHOD 
 
This study was conducted on 25 second year prep 
class students  attending at school of foreign 
languages in PAÜduring the spring term of academic 
year 20152016, and 15instructors .The study sample 
was composed of 25students  elected randomly 
through “Simple Random Sampling” technique 
among 63 second year prep class students. In simple 
random sampling, the number of elements entering 
sample from each different elements of the field is 
determined completely by chance (Karasar, 2005: 
113). 
The volunteer 15instructors selected by relevance 
sampling method and the ones who played an active 
role in the construction of modular curriculum 
selected by goaloriented sampling method have also 
been included in the study. 
Data Tool 
Structured interview questions are formed in order to 
get the opinions of both  instuctors and second year 
students on modular curriculum. The questions are 
prepared according to the basic research questions of 
the study, and structured especially for the instructors 
in coherence with the items in Contentment 
Questionnaire the Contentment Questionnaire the 
goal of which is to asess the influence of the 
programme on students was developed by a faculty 
member who had a PhD in the field of Educational 
Curriculum and since then it has been applied each 
year tested in terms of validity and realibity.The 
value of Cronbach’s  Alpha was found by Öztürk as 
.92 (Öztürk, 20014:118). 
 
III. ANALYSİS 
 
The qualitative data has been analysed through 
thematic analysis. Four steps has been followed 
during this process; familiarisation with the data and 
coding, determining the themes by collecting and 
analysing the codes, organizing and defining data 
according to codes and themes, interpreting the 
results relating the research questions(Şimşek and 
Yıldırım, 2008:237238). 
 
III. RESULTS 
 
Findings related to students’ perceptions on 
modular curriculum and traditional curriculum 

Overall, the students claim that the modular 
curriculum should be applied in following years 
because the modular system is more effective and 
encourage students to study. As the exams are applied 
frequently, students prefer studying regularly in order 
not to fail. However, in traditional curriculum, 
students procrastinate to study till the final exam 
given at the end of the year. Also, since the topics are 
divided into modules, learning and studying become 
easier and more systematic for students and it affects 
their performances positively in classes. Thus, the 
students feel themselves more secure as they take 
exams in terms of modules. When the issues are 
accumulated, the students get demotivated and 
distracted from the learning environment. Moreover, 
if students fail in module ending examination, they 
will have a chance to revise it in repeat classes. 
Finally, in each module students meet different 
teachers and teaching styles and it prevents them to 
get bored. Yet, sometimes it is difficult for the 
students to get accustomed to different teachers. 
Students also claim that in serious situations,24hour 
absenteeism may be in adequate as the medical report 
is not accepted. 
Findings related to instructors’ perceptions on 
modular curriculum and its dimensions 
When the data gathered through the interviews with 
the instructors are examined, it is clear that they are 
satisfied with the modular curriculum. They  indicate 
that the modular curriculum is fruitful in terms of 
teaching process. The students are motivated morefor 
the shortterm goals. As the class performances is 
included in grading, the educational process becomes 
more flexible and studentcentered. The modular 
system brings an approach providing active 
participation of the students although traditional 
system is much more applicable for the ones who can 
not go ahead between the modules easily. 
In terms of metarials, they approve of the chosen 
materials. Flexibility in materials gives space the 
teacher in class but they face some problems in 
practice. The traditional curriculum was book
oriented but this system focuses on CEFR ,namely, 
the materials are more systematic. However, becuse 
of the lack of time, they can not use variable 
materials properly. Also, materials should be revised 
for students which will lead them for creativity and 
critical thinking. Last but not least, sometimes, 
students’ levels go further although materials are at 
lower level. If they follow the materials, the exam 
questions prepared according to CEFR become 
difficult for the students.  
In the field of testing and evaluation, when it is 
compared the traditional curriculum, the 
advantageous side of modular curriculum is that the 
number of the exams has increased and the avarege 
success of the students is assessed more accurately. 
However, in the exam preperation process, the 
instructors have faced some difficulties to find 
appropriate level questions due to CEFR criteria. 
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It is favourable that each skill is assessed seperately 
but for speaking and writing skills there should be 
more accurate rubric. Assigning portfolio is 
beneficial for students to learn and practise for 
themselves but in order to evaluate the portfolios 
properly, the number of the students per each teacher 
should be arranged. 
 
IV. DISCUSSION 
 
The aim of this study is to reveal students and 
instructors’ perceptions about different dimensionsof 
the modular program (i.e. curriculum, materials, 
teaching, assessment) implemented in PAÜEnglish 
preparatory school program aiming mainly to prepare 
students to follow theirsome departmental courses in 
English. According to Öztürk (2014: 123) although  it 
was concluded in the previos program evaluating and 
foreign language teaching studies in higher 
educationthat the students did not meet their needs 
related to the target language, namely, they did not 
acquire the language entirely(Gerede, 2005; 
Gökdemir, 2005; Karataş ver Fer, 2009; Öztürk, 
2013; Tunç, 2010), this study put forward that the 
curriculum applied in PAÜ prep classes takes 
students’ needs into consideration seriously and 
provides both students’ and instructors’ satisfaction 
and pleasure. 
According to the results, both the students and the 
instructors are in favour of modular teaching 
curriculum.They say that there are significant 
differences between the modular curriculum and the 
traditional one applied in previous yeras in PAÜ 
School of Foreign Languages. The division of 
educational year in four parts and the shift of the 
classes and instructors in each quarter make both 
students and teachers more dynamic and active. Also,  
absenteeism is limited in each module and this brings 
the dicipline in classes. Moreover, they indicate that 
giving students chances to be able to pass upgrades 
and their faculties can be regarded as a motivating 
factor. However, they claim that it is beneficial that 
modular curriculum is in coherence with CEFR but it 
is sometimes under the expectation of both the 
students and faculties.  
 
Instructors also touched on some of thechronic 
problems arising from the modular structure of the 
program affecting theteachinglearning process. From 
their perspective, repeating students with low 
motivationlevels especially in the 4th module cause 
absenteeism problems. For some instructors, the 
modular system should be continued if these students 
are gained through new resources. Also,  they 
indicate that especially in B1 and B2 modules the 8 
week program is not sufficient and students do not 
internalize whatever they have learned. These 
problems affect the quality of the modular teaching 
curriculum. 

 

Although they approve of the chosen materials which 
provide flexibility they admit that there are some 
problems in practice.For examplemore visual and 
audio materials should be integrated in class activities 
for students which will lead them for creativity and 
critical thinking. Moreover, they are satisfied with 
testing and evaluation methods; however, the number 
of the exams and time limitation sometimes cause 
them insuuficient to prepare proficient questions. 
 
The main goal of PAU prep classes is to provide 
students not only basic level English but also some 
academic language skills for their fields. It is not easy 
to acquire a fluent, nativelike English in a very short 
time. Such factors as time devoted to teaching and 
also studying, the motivation of the students, the 
number of the students in classes and the demand of 
the faculties also affect the quality of language 
learning. If an appropriate curriculum which will ease 
students’ adaptation is prepared and applied in prep 
classes, the success is inevitable. 
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